HSIA BOARD MEETING

COMMUNITY HOUSE IN PERSON & VIRTUAL

August 29, 2024
BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT:  In Person: Tom Anderson, Claire Corcoran, Gene Gross, Mike Wurst, Bill Schrott, Joanna Parkinson, Helene Raven, Virtual: Ray Sullivan Absent:  Maria Triandos, Steve Vanderbosch, Geoff Werner
CONTRACTURAL STAFF:  Jean Somers, Cassie Heckman
GUESTS:  In Person:  Tom Schwallenberg, Paulette Schwallenberg, Andrew Mullin, Vered Mullin, Cari Bower, Virtual attendance:  Chris Polamalu, Rebecca Ostrow, Joy Phillips, Heather Fitzsimmons, Christy Hollywood, Kevin Green, Ann Levelle, Sharon Blugis, Millie Cox
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm.  
Tom Anderson announced that there will be no recording of this meeting in any form or fashion, to include anyone attending via zoom.

MINUTES:  Joanna Parkinson moved the Board approve the July Board Meeting minutes.  Bill Schrott seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT:  Tom Anderson mentioned that Geoff Werner couldn’t join us this evening due to a family emergency.  Tom thanked our outgoing Property Manager, Robin Clark, and wished her well in her new job with Anne Arundel County.  Robin organized many things – RFPs, contracts, etc. and we want to thank her for a job well done.  At this time, Claire introduced Cassie Heckman as the new Property Manager.  The Board felt Cassie would be a good candidate for the job and Cassie had applied originally for the position when Robin had applied too.  Cassie has met with Robin, Claire, and Jean and is up-and-running.

SECRETARY REPORT:  Mike Wurst reported that the September Sea Breeze deadline is this Monday and early submissions are always welcomed.  We will include the Call for Candidates for the election of the four Board positions – President, Vice President, Treasurer, and Secretary.  Mike Wurst is working on the installation of the TV for the community house.

VICE-PRESIDENT:  Claire Corcoran reported that we don’t have any updates from the County on any zoning issues.  The house on Phipps Lane has a case number to track progress on the court filings to take the wall down.

TREASURER:  Gene Gross reported that we have $552,874.10 in the Operating Checking Account; $400,537.65 in the Operating Money Market Account; for a total of $953,411.75 in the Operating Account; $622,527.05 in the Special Tax Checking Account; for a grand total of $1,575,938.80 as of July 31, 2024.  Gene sent the Year End Treasurer’s Report for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2024, to the Board via email.  You can find the year-end actual vs budgeted for FY2024 Special Tax Fund in the file labeled FY2026 SCBD Budget.  We did not spend as much as budgeted.  $249 per lot pays for operating expenses and does not add to reserves.  The Budget Committee wants to wait until the Reserve Study is complete before raising taxes.
PROPERTY MANAGER:  Cassie Heckman reported on her first week as Property Manager.  She has met with Robin Clark for a handoff of contracts and information.  Cassie has met with Claire Corcoran, VP, and Jean Somers, Administrator.  Cassie is spending her first week getting acclimated and looking at the electronic files.  Cassie started her patrols of the neighborhood and is reporting on permit issues, pods, dumpsters, political signage.  She is also conducting walkthroughs of the Beach and community house and additional areas of concern.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORT:  Jean Somers reported that we will have two speakers at our September General meeting on Thursday, September 12.  The Anne Arundel County Traffic Engineer, Eric Terry, and Sgt Collier from the AA County Police Department Speed Camera Program.  We might get displaced from our normal meeting space in The Barn Commons due to Back to School Night for Key School.
PIERS & HARBOR:  Steve Vanderbosch not present but submitted the following report:

1. Sand Spit Living Shoreline/Coastal Resiliency Project - A written Construction Notice with a summary of the Project work and anticipated schedule was prepared and emailed on August 20th and 27th to the entire Hillsmere Community and posted on the HSIA website. Signs will be posted on the Hillsmere Drive Notice Board. Because the contractor RRG has been delayed on another project in the Philadelphia area, it is quite possible that Sand Spit work may not begin on September 3rd. We are awaiting an updated schedule from the contractor.

2. P&H Operations:
· Tropical Storm Debby did some damage August 8-10 at the Marina.

· Due to high water and wave action reaching the shore power pedestals, power was secured Friday morning 8/9/24, and after a good drying day on Saturday, power was restored on Sunday 8/11/24.

· A lot of gravel washed away, and the parking lot was left with a washboard effect. A foot or more of soil eroded at the base of the black pine trees, leaving the tops of their root systems exposed. Pay Dirt LLC responded on Tuesday 8/13/24 to rake and smooth out the gravel ($1,800) and replace sandy soil on the exposed roots of the pine trees ($575). They also removed a speed bump and parking divider at our request in anticipation of Living Shoreline construction starting soon. Total cost: $2,375.

· Some volunteers on Friday evening, and then a cleanup/repair party on Saturday 8/10/24 raked up debris, of which we had surprisingly little, and bagged up plastic and trash. The repair party also replaced 10 curb stops, 7 of which were salvaged during the flood and 3 replacements, uprighted the porta-potty, re-anchored the curb stop log, moved some gravel, and put the coir logs back under the pine trees. Big THANKS! to Dave Ward, Michael Case, Tim Cantor, Dave Edinberg, Doug Freeman, and Rosemary Foltis.

· We lost 13 dock boards on various finger piers, but no main dock boards. Will Heyer cut replacement boards to size and the missing boards were all replaced on Saturday 8/10/24.

· Two faucets/spigots broke off, one on A Dock and one on C Dock, so water was cut off to those docks. Heidler Plumbing repaired the breaks on Wednesday 8/15/24, and water is now restored throughout the Marina. Cost: $600.

· There was no damage to any of the ramps, just some debris washed up.

· Late-discovered damage: the ornament and solar light atop the flagpole blew off. Replacements have been ordered. Cost: $175.

· In mid-August P&H Committee volunteers conducted a preliminary test of electrical current leakage (“ECL”) by all boats utilizing shore power and identified a dozen apparent leakers, all of whom have been notified. Our electrician has been requested to conduct professional tests of ECL on the dozen boats and prepare written reports.

· Working with our electrician we have identified 32 remaining electrical breakers at the Marina and at the two boat ramps that are not code-complaint. The electrician is scheduled to replace the 32 non-GFCI breakers with code-compliant GFCI breakers, conduct circuit tracing, and re-label all breakers in the electrical panels.  Mike Wurst moved the Board approve expenditures not to exceed $8,000 for electrical work by electrician Michael McColgan at the Marina and Boat Ramps, to replace 32 non-GFCI breakers with code-compliant GFCI breakers, to conduct circuit tracing, and to re-label all breakers.  The cost for the replacement breakers is approximately $5,254 and the estimated labor cost for breaker installation, circuit tracing and breaker labeling is $1,900.  Gene Gross seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.
· Vegetation overgrowth along the bulkhead was removed and/or treated by Environmental Landcare. Welspryng trimmed hedges along the Marina driveway and at the West end of the Sand Spit.

· The replacement picnic table at the Sand Spit is scheduled to ship on August 30th.

3. Non-Native Invasive (“NNI”) Species Removal -- We are working with Arundel Rivers Federation to seek grant assistance for NNI species removal, primarily bamboo at the Boat Park and Beach Drive Boat Ramp, and phragmites at multiple waterfront locations. On August 19, 2024, Kevin Green and I conducted a walk-through of HSIA properties with Environmental Quality Resources, LLC, representatives and asked for cost estimates. The Federation is also obtaining cost estimates for NNI species removal on HSIA properties.

ENVIRONMENTAL:  Kevin Green reported that the tree and bush plantings are done.  Tom Anderson feels we could do better with plantings on the islands.  Andrew Mullin mentioned his recycling endeavor.  Kevin Green said it is up to the Board if they want to approve a spot for this initiative.  Tom Anderson told Andrew to bring his presentation to the September general meeting.
SECURITY:  Cari Bower reported as follows:
1. We have hired an additional Chesapeake Security guard for weekends starting the first weekend in August and going through the end of September.  Hours will be 11:00 am to 7:00 pm.  The guards have had issues with residents being particularly foul.  We still have a problem with trespassers.  Cari is revamping the parking violation form to be used on cars without stickers.  Cari originated a Notice of Trespass Warning and Banning form.  This form will be used for all cars without stickers.  Cari will be sending these forms to the local police, but will wait a week after issuance to give the resident time to get their sticker and notify us.  The intent is to use one form that covers residents & property owners and anyone that is trespassing.

2. Security Cameras – we are in need of security cameras at our beach.  Tom recommends going with the same company that we use at the marina.

3. Cari reported on the following:

· 8 Trespass Violations at the Beach

· 4 Trespass Violation at the Marina

· 2 Trespass Violation at the Boat Ramp

· 1 Incident of Parked Vehicle with occupants engaged in sexual acts at corner of Locust and Cedar

· 1 Incident of box truck with no tags driving around the community

· 1 Call of homeless person at beach, Guard responded, person is a resident

· 2 Incidents of residents being verbally abusive to the guard.
4. Cari will be working with Cassie Heckman on a Police Secondary Employment Agreement.  This will be for traffic enforcement.

WELCOMING:  Christy Hollywood reported that two new members were welcomed to the Welcome Committee this week (so now there are 7 members) and are distributing 4 new neighbor bags this week (for July/August).  The Committee will need to order more welcome bags for the first quarter of 2025.  We would like to suggest a design contest – open to Hillsmere residents only – if the Board concurs.  The Board thinks that is a great idea.
MEMBERSHIP:  Jean Somers reported that we currently have 722 members to date.

QUIET WATERS PARK/ANNAPOLIS NECK PENINSULA FEDERATION:  Ray Sullivan reported as follows:  The county has implemented a new process that brings citizens in at the beginning of any plans for the park. The county sets the vision. In this case – Accessible, Passive Recreational Use, Natural.  Bruce Bruchey from DPW ran the meeting.  Some of his quotes…he referred to the 19 acres as an "expansion" of QWP. "no current plans"; "we are not changing the character of QWP". It was also stated that the QWP Master Plan still holds. We all submitted ideas that will be compiled before the next meeting. At some point the public will be able to weigh in. This is a great improvement. Ray is cautiously optimistic and is planning to have a walk through the property with the stakeholder group in mid-September.

TRAFFIC: Maria not present but reported that Eric Terry and Sgt Regina Collier have agreed to come to the September 12th General Meeting.  Eric is the traffic engineer for the county that is responsible for Hillsmere and Sgt Collier is heading up the school speed camera program.  They will be able to answer questions and Eric can present solutions for us.  Claire Corcoran reported that she responded to Hillsmere resident Marc Morlock’s email regarding traffic, lights, stop signs, speed cameras, and speed humps.  Claire told Marc that Maria Triandos is working on traffic issues with the County and to please include Maria in his emails.
PERMITS:  Bill Schrott reported as follows:
1. Approved Permits August 1 to date

513 Harbor Dr. – Fence installation
415 Hillsmere – Deck Replacement (in kind)

422 Walnut Drive-- Front Porch

408 Beach Drive – deck replacement

2. Pending Requests

123 E Bay – Construct a bulkhead and pier

134 Carroll – Construct a deck

3. Update on 418 Hillsmere Drive

After numerous attempts to have the owners take action, it was decided at the last meeting to investigate the steps we could legally take. However, the owner forwarded a check for 50.00 to us for the permit, but no other documentation was included. Bill met with the owner directly to discuss our concerns. Bill measured the distances from his sheds to the property lines and determined that the set backs were in excess of 15 ft. Bill said they discussed the business the owner has and he assured Bill that any and all material that had been stored in his shed and house had been moved to storage sheds outside of Hillsmere. Bill does believe that the issues we had with this property are resolved.

4. OPEN ISSUES

· Bill is submitting, for the board’s approval, proposed language that would be included in our rules and guidelines that changes the requirement for sheds to a 7 ft setback from contiguous boundary lines. We will be conforming to the requirements of AA County. Residents will still be asked to submit a permit request which would need approval of our Permits Committee, to be discussed at the September Board meeting.
· Received a notification from a resident on Locust Drive concerning their neighbor and some significant digging at 131 Locust Drive. The resident sent a picture and there was clearly major excavation work. Bill drove by the property but was unable to see into the back yard. Bill sent a letter to the owner asking for more information and, as yet, has heard nothing. Since Bill could not verify the type of activity from the street, he re-contacted the neighbor to ask for help in verifying if there was construction work underway. The neighbor did respond and assured Bill that no construction was underway and had not been for the last 3 weeks.
5. AA County Boat Ramp Access - Tom Anderson mentioned that he has been contacted by Dennis Gills, the Code Compliance Director of AA County Department of Inspections & Permits.  Dennis would like to use our boat ramp during work hours M-F, 7:30 am to 4:00 pm, for the purpose of conducting County inspections by way of boat.  Dennis is requesting a key to the boat ramp gate and would park one F-150 truck & 20-ft trailer while they conduct inspections for alleged waterfront violations.  The Board agreed to give permission.
BEACH:  Geoff Werner not present, but reported as follows: 
1. Introduction:  It has been a great summer thanks to all the support from the community! A big thank you to our Hillsmere Shores volunteers and residents who responded to the damage from Tropical Storm Debby and those who participated in the cleanup efforts. The community came together to respond quickly and get the beach back in shape!
2. Accomplishments of the Previous Month:
· Managing Nuisance Geese and E Coli Hazards:  Maryland Geese Control - professional services acquired through Labor Day. It appears to be an effective deterrent and the handler is reporting a reduction in sighting of the geese.

· Boardwalk repaired following damage from TS Debby – completed by Gregg Home Services.
· Pavilion Painting:  Additional rust treatment/painting complete by Blue Star Paint Services
· Community Beach Cleanup:  August event by Michelle O’Brien; volunteers gathered a large amount of debris following TS Debby and cleared sand from the Pavilions; next event planned for 21 Sep 24
· Bruce Walker Pavilion Lighting:  repairs and installation of manual dome lights completed by Get It Dunn LLC
· Community Survey:  205 responses as of 27 Aug 24; PDF version of survey available for hard copy submissions
3. Future Focus Areas

· Safety/Accessibility:

· Playground surfacing – pending coordination with new HSIA Property Manager to solicit landscapers to break up pea gravel in safe use areas of the playgrounds.

· Playground repairs – motions will be made
· Maintenance:  Sink hole repairs – pending coordination with new HSIA Property Manager
· Improvements:

· Adirondack Chairs w/Grass Anchors – motion approved, NTE $2500 pending order
· Kayak Racks – pending consensus from Beach Committee to accommodate the demand for additional low-profile racks along the Western edge of the property.  Currently 32 residents are on the P&H Committee Wait List for Racks.
· Plantings:  coordination with Environmental Committee to add native plants throughout the property to assist in stormwater mitigation.
· Shoreline erosion protections:  continued coordination with Environmental Committee to develop proposed solutions to protect beachfront from shoreline erosion.
4. Motions Requiring Board Approval:

· Mike Wurst moved the Board approve NTE $14,000 for Metro Recreation proposal to repair/replace hazardous playground equipment on the Eastern playground (Miracle Brand Equipment) and swing sets, upon obtaining competitive bids.  Items to be replaced listed below:
· LABEL – AGES 2-12 YEARS MIREC

· SWG PART THERAPEUTIC SWG SEAT W/CHAIN (8’ TR)

· SWG PART HARNESS (8’ TR)

· SWG PART SLASH PROOOF SEAT W/CHAIN (8’ TR)

· SWG PART TOT SEAT 360 DEG W/CHAIN (8’ TR)

· TWIN RIDER

· SLIDE SIDE-BY-SIDE W/CANOPY 3’ DECK

· SPACE SHIP COLUMBIA

· CARGO NET W/RUNGS 3’ DK PVC HG

Gene Gross seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved

· Upcoming motions for situational awareness (approximate amounts):

· Sinkhole Repair - $16,000
· Six concrete/wood picnic tables (two accessible versions) - $12,000
· Automated gate - $15,000
· Security cameras – TBD
· Burke Playground Equipment (large playground)
· COA 1 – repair existing structure - $9-$12,000
· COA 2 – replace existing structure - $80,000
· COA 3 – replace/reduce size of playground - $50,000
· COA 2 – replace existing structure - $50,000
5. Additional Comments or Concerns:
· Guidance to Chesapeake Protective Services regarding protocol for beach access
· Request HSIA credit/debit card for Treasurer/Admin/Property Manager to facilitate committee purchases.
RECREATION:  Joanna Parkinson reported as follows:
1. The Gaga ball pit is a big hit with the kids!  Mike Wurst will be spreading mulch from the tree that fell during the storm into the pit.  We have a trash issue at the pit and Joanna is working on it.

2. Joanna got a specification for a sturdy storage unit to house the balls for the pit from Chris Moore.  Joanna will review this with the committee before we purchase.

3. The area along Harbor Drive that is near the pvc outlets for drainage to the Rain Gardens is of concern  Kevin is working on this project.  Looking into planting wildflowers.
POOL:  Joanna Parkinson moved the Board approve NTE $2400 for the Labor Day pool party to include hamburgers, hot dogs, and Italian sausage.  Gene Gross seconded the motion.  Vote taken – unanimously approved.

EVENTS:  Helene Raven reported as follows:
1. Upcoming Events:

· September 14th Happy Hour is scheduled. Liquor license in the works. This is on a Saturday with an earlier start and ending time (5:00-7:00).

· October 19th Band and Volunteer Recognition is in the works. Waiting for Tom to sign the contract.

· Oyster Roast in November. Happy Hour Crew to handle this.

· Santa Run will be coordinated with the Fire Department.

2. Next Meeting:

· September 16 at 7:00 pm at the House.

· Topics to include the band event, Oyster Roast, and plans for the holidays.

· The meeting will be advertised in the Seabreeze website, and eblast.

3. House:

· Rules were drafted and sent to the Board for review. Would like to start October 1, with limits of two reservations a week. Will note in the Seabreeze.

· Consolidating supplies in the basement and cleaning up the storage areas.

· Decorations to be moved to the basement.

· Helene offered to take over managing the House. Lots needs to be done, including storage, plumbing repairs in the basement, sidewalk, and parking.

4. Nominating Committee:

· Notice for the Seabreeze and website drafted. Will be posted when dates are confirmed.

NEW BUSINESS:  None
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Jean Somers
Administrator

